California State University, Long Beach

University Resources Council

MINUTES

Meeting Number 11







3/21/2006

Meeting called to order with the following voting and nonvoting members present or excused: D. Harris, J. Suguitan, J. Parker, D. Dowell, M. Hata, R. Yeung-Lindquist, R. P. Meylor, L. Caron, E. Martin, D. Green, T. J. deAlbuquerque, C. Bremer, T. Sy, J. Coots, L. Farmer, J. Torabzadeh, M. Costa, M. Anwar, C. Fisher, D. Hood, P. Kearney, K. Green, R. Mena, S. Cox, Z. Billoo, J. Prince, K. Janousek, D. Grimmett, T. Kadowaki

1.  Approval of agenda:


MSP approve agenda 

2.  Approval of minutes

MSP to approve minutes from Meeting 10, March 7, 2006.

Minutes from Meeting 11, March 21, 2006 require a change on the bottom of page 2 to clarify that there will be 4500 new freshmen students.  MSP

3.  Announcements   

None 

4.  New Business

4.1 Divisional Reports on Recovery Allocations and Impacts:

Student Services

The meeting began with a presentation by D. Harris on student services recovery allocations as the President’s representative was not yet in attendance.  For the Office of Student Services, D. Harris shared a written report showing that there was a $200,136 base recovery allocation, $515,700 nonbase recovery allocation, $163, 752 division carryover and $679,452 total nonbase with total funds of $879,588.  He reported that a large amount of money was leftover from these total funds due primarily to problems with filling budgeted positions.  In terms of student support, there will be a $69,316 carryover as the budgeted  SSP AR II has been hired but won’t start until 6/1/06 meaning only a small portion of the budgeted salary will be paid in the AY.  Also in student services, the first recruitment for an SSP II Admit Yield Coordinator, budgeted for $39,409, was cancelled because there were not viable candidates.  A new recruitment  is in process.  In the Vice President’s Office, there was a Registered Nurse II position budgeted but the top candidate in two recruitments declined the salary offer.

URC members asked about the candidates declining the salary offer.  D. Harris reported that the health center was having trouble hiring nurses and nurse practitioners as the health center can’t meet private industry salaries.  The salary schedule just doesn’t allow for competitive salaries.  D. Dowell reported that the university was having similar problems hiring PhD level nurses to teach in the new nursing program.  J. Parker reported that the CSU is reviewing the nursing classification which may help with these problems.

President’s Office

D. Grimmett presented the President’s Office use of recovery funds.  She reported that this office had $29,681 for base recovery allocation,  $76,400 for non-base recovery allocation, no division carryover , $76400 total non-base with $106,091 in total funds.  She reported that all $67,900 allocated for the Office of the President for student initiatives had been expended, obligated or promised prior to Dr. Maxson’s departure.  The Office of Equity and Diversity (Perrin Reid) had a total of $38,100 allocated but have a $2000 variance  as the study on the Status of Women for gender equity in salary will take 1.5 years to complete meaning only $3,000 of the budgeted $5,000 will be spent this year.  $16,600 was budgeted for the Assistive Device program for Employees with Disabilities and to date, $10,620 has been allocated to colleges.  The balance will be spent before 6/30/06 for purchasing needed pieces of adaptive equipment.  $16,500 was budgeted for Civility/Cross-Cultural Communication Diversity Training to address pervasive climate issues that result in poor employee morale and formal complaints of discrimination.  This represents a proactive approach.  $15,600 has been expended and the balance of $900 will be expended by 6/30/06. 

URC members asked about these training efforts and Grimmett reported that they are part of federal mandates and people were selected for training based on these specific mandates.  URC members also asked about what initiatives were supported and Grimmett reported that the initiatives are for student organizations and typically, the money goes to paying for buses to bring students to campuses.  The President’s office also contributed money for the recent Long Beach mayoral debates held at CSULB.

Athletics

T. Kadowaki presented the status of the athletic division’s use of recovery funds. He reported that there was $56,381 in base recovery allocation, $152,900 in non-base recovery allocation,  no division carryover  for total funds of $212,281.  He reported that the base recovery funds were expended primarily for people-related costs as they were used to hire staff for positions that were cut in the past.  He also reported that the athletic division had stayed on task expending all funds that had been budgeted and that in fact, they had spent $20,000 to add Grad Assistants to maintain services to student-athletes when $16,181 had been budgeted from the base recovery.  He reported that non-base funds also had to be used to hire staff including hiring a receptionist for the new offices in the Pyramid Annex and adding a clerical position to support the Legacy Initiative.  Funds had also been used to fund office renovations by transferring non-General Fund costs to General Fund to offset other cost increases (scholarships).  Finally, $40,600 was used to fund increased hardware/software/maintenance costs for Paciolan Ticketing System.

URC members asked about the increased costs of scholarships and Kadowaki reported that there has been a $35,000 increase in scholarship costs as fees have increased. URC members also asked if the situation was the same at other CSUs and Kadowaki responded that it should be comparable at other CSUs since we fund the maximum number of scholarships allowed by the NCAA.

Division of Administration and Finance

J. Parker presented the report from Administration and Finance.  She reported that there were 6 areas funded under Administration and Finance for a total of 2.2 million in total non-base recovery, much of which went to mitigation.  Total funds provided for Admin and Finance for recovery was $2,777,431.  In the first area, Budget and Human Resource Management, Parker reported that all outcomes had been accomplished using the $257,398 allocated.  She highlighted that $10,000 in funds will be carried over to enhance campus wide staff development and training programs as the level of spending was lower than expected.  She also highlighted that $45,000 had been expended to implement a new imaging, document management system.  She reported that this was an important step in moving towards a paperless system.

In Enrollment Services, Parker highlighted that RPP had asked Enrollment Services to eliminate the transfer credits backlog and that recovery funds had been used to help with this.  She reported that last year, there was a backlog of 6,000 and that now, it stood at 300.  The $759,000 of recovery funds allocated for this area had been used to eliminate backlogs in general.

For Information Technology Services, $245,200 of recovery funds was allocated.  All outcomes were accomplished including funding of staff and equipment to help with improving the ability to respond to technological problems and also, to comply with ADA mandates.

For Financial Management,  $321,597 of recovery funds was allocated.  For this area, the priorities were to improve services to students by increasing hours and decreasing response time.  To this end, phones were reconfigured so that now, students can take care of many issues in one stop.

For Physical Planning and Management, $1,030,688 had been allocated and Parker reported that the majority of the funds were spent on deferred maintenance.  Funds were also used to mitigate services such as painting, locksmith, and custodial services.  She also reported that since some positions are still open, there may be some variance in use of funds from what was budgeted.  

For the Office of the Vice President, Administration and Finance/University Services, a total of $2,777,431 was allocated.  Funds were used to restore a senior auditor position which Parker reported has helped with response time.  In risk management, the long time workers comp person was retiring so they wanted to hire a new person in advance to smooth the transition.  Temporary funds were used since they knew they wouldn’t need it in the coming year.

URC members asked about funds for Institutional Research and Parker reported that the funds for IR were found within the section just described.  URC members also asked if benefits were factored into hiring funds and Parker reported that since benefits are centralized, it is assumed that the University has funds available to cover benefits.  Parker reported that she has to keep track of this to make sure the University has enough money to cover them and so far, we have been OK.  URC members also asked if there was a demand for the extended hours and Parker reported that it has gone well with other URC members noting that they had seen lines for student services well into the evening.

University Relations

J. Suguitan presented the report from the Division of University Relations and Development.  He reported that the Division focused their use of recovery funds on 4 things:  Keeping essential students assistants funded; Publishing InsideCSULB on paper; hiring a programmer analyst to help with ADA compliance; and publishing the Beach Review.  URC members asked if there had been positive feedback on the paper copies of InsideCSULB and Suguitan reported that there had been.  Another URC member asked if Beach Review was sent to alumni and Suguitan said that it was.  He said that Beach Review had been eliminated in years of budget cuts but that recently RPP had funded half of one edition.  The recovery funds allowed for the publishing of 2 full Beach Reviews.  Another URC member asked if recipients were given the option of receiving an electronic or hard copy and Suguitan reported that this might be to way to enable University Relations to fund the publication.

Academic Affairs

D. Dowell began with an overview of the Academic Affairs plan for use of recovery funds.  He reported that the first fundamental area was to guarantee that freshmen get a full menu of courses.  In this area, he said that we did a pretty good job as even late registering groups could get courses and athletes who came in late got a good slate of courses.  A second fundamental area was to encourage colleges to fund bottleneck classes and progress had been made there.  A third fundamental area was focused on Student Success.  He said that each college has a program funded based upon their individual proposals to encourage student success.  For CLA, the proposal focused on offering smaller courses and advising.  To examine the impact of smaller courses, CLA faculty examined GPA and found 1/3 of a letter grade difference between small and large classes with 92,000 students’ grades studied.  For lower division courses, very large classes (n over 65) had an average GPA of 2.58 and smaller classes (n less than 25), had an average GPA of 2.96.  For upper division courses, large classes (n over 65) had an average GPA of 2.79 and smaller classes (n less than 25) had an average GPA of 3.09.

M. Hata then shared a handout with the complete breakdown of how recovery funds were used by the division.  She reported that all carryover funds went first to recovery.  Because of this, the division was able to restore many services.  She reported that most proposals had been implemented or completed at 100% and she wanted to thank the ASMs for their work on status reports that assisted with this successful implementation.  She instructed the URC members to read the report and she highlighted a few of the spots where there was a variance between the recovery funds budgeted and the completion.  Variance occurred because positions weren’t filled immediately resulting in less funds being expended, searches failed, and colleges changed direction.

URC members asked D. Dowell about the need for technicians for smart rooms.  Dowell reported that staff may not be adequate and so he encouraged faculty to share their concerns with their Department chairs.  He reported that he would like to get some clear numbers on how big the problem is and so would appreciate any specific numbers that faculty can provide in this area.

Chair Hood reminded faculty that the URC would not meet on the 18th meaning our last meeting of the year would be May 2nd.

Meeting Adjourned.

Minutes respectfully submitted by:

Jennifer Coots

(Minutes not yet approved)

